
 MINUTES OF THE 46th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE EAST MIDLANDS ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION HELD ON SUNDAY   19th September     2010 at Carsington Pastures at 10.35 am

Present :  John Woodall (EMOA President, in the chair in the absence of the Chairman), Ranald Macdonald, Viv Macdonald, Steve Green, Tony Horsewill, John Marriot, Roger Edwards, Dorothy Woodall, Graeme Barker, Derek Gale, Jen Gale, Paul Beresford, Graham Johnson, Chris Smith, Christine Smith, Chris Bosley, Hilary Palmer and Bob Alderson.
1.  
Apologies for absence: Ernie Williams, Sean Harrington

2.  
Minutes of the 45th AGM.  Agreed the minutes were a true record, proposed by Ranald Macdonald and seconded by Dorothy Woodall.
3.   
Chairman’s Report (in absentia) 

Overall the past year has been another successful one for the Association –a quick snapshot shows a large number and level of events from low-key local events to large-scale National Events, the distribution of the SportIdent equipment, further positive work on a commitment to the Satellite Clubs, support for the Junior Squad, regular publication of EMEWS to members, and the EMOA League continuing to attract hundreds of competitors throughout the year.

Thanks must go to Dave Bennett for continuing to keep our ‘financial ship’ afloat even though he had stood down as Treasurer at 2009 AGM and a very warm welcome and thanks to Viv Macdonald for taking on the role of Treasurer, overcoming en-route Barclays Bank and their unhelpful attitude in transferring our account to HSBC, and for her first Financial Report, not forgetting a 'Thank You' to Roger Edwards as the Association's independent Auditor.

Thanks to Derek Gale for his work over several years as Co-ordinator of the SI equipment and, due to his continued purchase and updating of SI kit on behalf of the Association, the opportunity this year of completely distributing to DVO, LEI, LOG and NOC every piece of the Association's SI equipment on 'permanent loan' to enable all of the Clubs to put all but the largest of events without recourse to 'borrowing' from another Club either inside or outside of our Region. I believe that the decision to start to purchase and use SI equipment has been a major success for the Association and all members of our constituent Clubs have been able to benefit.

Thanks to Hilary Palmer for her continuing work on Coaching and Training, and in developing a training system for Club Coaches that has to be the best within the National Federation. Thanks also go to Richard Robinson for all his work with the Junior Squad. It is because of the work of Hilary, Richard, Pauline and others that the Association is able to support young competitors from the East Midlands chosen to take part in Training Camps and represent the UK at the very top level of our sport both here and abroad.

Thanks to Pauline Olivant for her work on behalf of Clubs and individual members, especially for the work involved in the Satellite Clubs Project which is fully up and running, for without Pauline's initiative, drive and enthusiasm, together with that of her helpers, the project would not have been so successful.

There is also the co-ordination by Pauline of the very successful Training Day held in Autumn 2009 which enabled Clubs to have more qualified Coaches, Controllers, Planners and Organisers. The Association's Committee is fully in support of the organisation of another Training Day in the coming months. Following the lead of EMOA this method for 'in-house' training is now seen as the most effective way of undertaking the training of Event Officials at national level.

Mike Gardner continues to do sterling work on our behalf in editing the regular editions of EMEWS and, during the year, organised the change from printed posted copies to electronic copies of EMEWS being distributed to members by email.  Like all editors Mike needs us to make a positive contribution to the contents of EMEWS and if you can contribute an article or two please do so, the more the better – it is our regional magazine after all!

I previously mentioned the large number of Fixtures within the Region at all levels, particularly at a time when Officers and Club members had to cope with the implementation of the new Event Structure and the subsequent amendments to it at the 2010 National AGM. I have to take the opportunity at this point to remind members that in the spring of 2007, following an initial suggestion from Steve Bones of LOG that there should be a National League to stand alongside the Regional Leagues, that a Four Level Event Structure document written by myself was presented to the Officers of British Orienteering and to Rules Group on behalf of EMOA that literally kick started the Event Structure debate of changing from five Levels of Event to four and which, somehow in the midst of a flurry of documents, emails and meetings, was then changed to the three Level Event Structure that caused the tabling of the resolution at the 2010 AGM.  I can only hope that the Event Structure that we now have in place is allowed to bed in and continue to provide successful competition and participation at all levels from Local to Championships.

Ian Whitehead, although fully employed in Pakistan, has continued to oversee events within our Region and has regularly updated the EMOA Fixtures List during the year and acted as the link between the Clubs in our Region and the National Fixtures Chairman Mike Cope and Fixtures Group. To help Ian and Mike, and to help ourselves, I believe that we need to ensure that there is very regular communication between the Fixtures Secretaries of our Clubs, particularly so that there is as good as can be co-ordination of events, especially of Levels 3 and 4. Whilst it is good to have such a range of events available throughout the year, it can be very frustrating to put a lot of work into an event and then discover that there is a clash with another event elsewhere within the Region.  Ian does an excellent job at spotting and trying to minimise clashes but we need to help him and ourselves whenever we can.  Ideally links with Clubs bordering our Region should also be encouraged, particularly as our position within the UK is such that we are literally surrounded by other Regions hosting events. 

There is a Committee meeting scheduled post-AGM in mid October and there are already plans for the November meeting of the Association to have two main items on the Agenda – namely a review of Development Plans for the future and a complete review of the Association's financial structure and resources. 

Finally, a 'Thank You' to all members of the EMOA Committee –they give their time, experience and enthusiasm to the task of ensuring that the Association is there to support the individual members, the Clubs and the work of the Board, Committees and Groups at national level – to use a well known phrase being much used at present – “We are all in this together!”

4.
Secretary’s Report including activity statistics.



Controllers: 

Grade 1

1

Grade 2
         10

Grade 3
         33

Total

         44    Same total as last year

Courses:
· 4 teaching courses held

· 14 members qualified as level 1 coaches.

· 6 members have completed level 2 coach training and internal assessment and hope to finish their external assessment by spring 2011

· Courses for Grade 2 and Grade 3 controllers were held late in 2009
· EMOA training day last November for controllers, organisers, planners and coaches had 44 members attending. Next EMOA training day is on December 11th for organisers controllers planners, mappers and coaches.
Satellite Clubs:
7 clubs now operational: 3 in DVO, 3 in NOC and one in LEI

5.  
Treasurer’s Report and approval of Balance Sheet and Income & Expenditure Statement.


Copies of the report were circulated at the meeting. 


John Woodall thanked Viv Macdonald for volunteering to become EMOA Treasurer earlier this year and looked forward to Viv having a further three years in office.


The year end income and expenditure report showed an income of £9,546 and expenditure of £7,969, giving a surplus of £1,577 for 2009/10 on the General Fund.  For the satellite clubs project, the income had been £46,950, expenditure £34,618, giving a surplus to carry forward of £12,332.  The Independent Financial Examiner had confirmed the income and expenditure account and the balance sheet were a true and fair statement of the finances of EMOA but raised questions about certain payments in terms of the constitution – it was agreed these would be discussed at the next Committee meeting.

Acceptance of the Report, balance sheet and income and expenditure statement was
proposed by Derek Gale and seconded by Chris Smith
.

6.  
Election of Principal Officers

	Post
	Proposed
	Proposer
	Seconder
	Outcome

	President
	John Woodall
	These officers were elected unopposed and were proposed by Ranald Macdonald
	Tony Horsewill
	Elected

	Chairman
	Ernie Williams
	
	
	Elected

	Vice Chairman
	
	
	
	Vacancy

	Secretary
	Bob Alderson
	
	
	Elected

	Treasurer
	Viv Macdonald
	
	
	Elected


7.
Election of other officers

	Post
	Proposed
	
	Outcome

	BO Rules Group
	Ernie Williams
	These Officers were elected unopposed

and were proposed by Bob Alderson 
and seconded by 

John Woodall
	Elected

	BO Coaching
	Hilary Palmer
	
	Elected

	Fixtures Secretary 
	Ian Whitehead
	
	Elected

	Mapping adviser 
	David Olivant
	
	Elected

	Web Master
	John Cooke
	
	Elected

	EMEWS
	Mike Gardner
	
	Elected

	Development Officer
	Derek Gale
	
	Elected


8.      Appointment of Independent Financial Examiner. 
Roger Edwards was proposed by Viv Macdonald and seconded by John Woodall, and was duly appointed.
9.
Appointment of Formal Delegates and Corresponding Members
	Post
	Proposed
	
	Outcome

	Map Group
	David Olivant
	These Officers were elected unopposed

and were proposed by  John Woodall
and seconded by 

Derek Gale
	Elected

	International Competitions Group
	John Palmer and Richard Robinson
	
	Elected

	Elite Competitions Group
	John Palmer
	
	Elected

	Senior Competitions Group
	Ranald MacDonald
	
	Elected

	Junior Competitions Group
	Pauline Olivant
	
	Elected

	National Forest
	Roy Denney 
	
	Elected


10.
Budget projections and Fixing of Charges

The draft budget for 2010/11 was circulated, together with a note showing the updated bank balances.  The projections for the budget had been made based on current membership levels and event levies.  The budget showed a projected surplus for the year of £212.  The opening bank balance for the year was £24,867 but this had been reduced by a number of payments to £5,847.  A final grant installment of £24,450 had been submitted to Sport England for the satellite club project, bringing the total grant to £61,850.
The EMOA budget as set out by Viv Macdonald to the meeting was proposed by John Woodall and seconded by Steve Green, and on taking a vote this was carried with one member voting against the proposal.

Viv Macdonald proposed no change to the fees and charges compared to the previous year. As all the SI equipment is now devolved to clubs there will be no levy for such equipment in the future by EMOA.

There was one counter proposal that there be no fees or charges in order to reduce the overall balance of the EMOA.  EMOA will review the situation in November in the light of other development issues which may compete for the money in the future.

The fees and charges as set out by Viv Macdonald to the meeting was proposed by Bob Alderson and seconded by Hilary Palmer and on taking a vote this was carried with one member voting against the proposal.

11.
Plans for the coming year (Chairman in absentia)

In the near future we have the first Midlands Middle Distance Championships taking place at Irchester and early next year the Regional Round of the CompassSport Cup and Trophy at Beacon Hill, followed by the East Midlands Championships at Cademan and Thringstone Woods, with all three being hosted by LEI, and in the autumn of 2011 DVO is hosting the Final of the CompassSport Cup and Trophy at Longshaw. Whilst 2012 may look relatively quiet where major events are concerned, there are major events scheduled in the National Fixtures List in 2013 in our Region - the CompassSport Cup and Trophy Regional Round in mid-February, the British Sprint Elite and Age Class Championships in late Spring, the British Schools Championships in mid-November and, at some point in the year, the Midlands Championships.

12.
AOB 
(a) John Woodall drew attention to the British Orienteering Roadshow to be held at Nottingham University on 20th October. 
(b) Bob Alderson drew attention to the EMOA Training Day on 11th December.  Details on EMOA website.
Meeting closed at 11.02
Bob Alderson

22.9.2010

